
Nov. 10—
MCLA Allegret-
tos join jazz 
trombonist 
Craig Harris and 
his band, Nation 
of Imagination, 
for “50 Years 
after the Fire”— 
Margaret A. 
Hart Scholarship 
Concert, Church St. Center, 6 p.m.

Nov. 13—Andrew 
Young, author, am-
bassador, civil rights 
leader, Public Policy 
Lecture, Church St. 
Center, 7 p.m.

Nov. 15—David 
Langston, “What 
pity? Whose fear? 
How emotive theo-
ries of art destroy 
the ozone layer, 
frighten horses, and 
will end Medicare as 
we know it.” Brown 
Bag Series, Faculty 
Center, 3 p.m.

Nov. 19—Marion 
Stoddart, envi-
ronmental activist 

and advocate, 
Vadnais Environ-
mental Issues 
Lecture. Murdock 
218, 7 p.m.

Nov. 26—Giv-
ing Thanks recep-
tion, 
Murdock 218, 
3 p.m.
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Late fall colors—See more portraits of the 
season in the Photo Gallery of the Faculty 
Center site in e-Portf olio.

Opening Oct. 31—Gallery 51:
“Rewilderment: Passing Through the 

Veil between Worlds.” This mixed-media 
show will explore themes of ritual, 
witchcraft and mediumistic practices, 
beginning on Thursday, 51 Main St.

Oct. 31—The PRESS: Opening Recep-
tion for Datum Chronicle exhibit, work 
by book maker/artist Tara O’Brien, The 
PRESS, 49 Main St., 5–8 p.m. Exhibit 
through December.

Nov. 16—Holiday Card Workshop at 
The PRESS.  

At the Galleries

The Datum Chronicle exhibit at The PRESS, 
open through December.

NEASC team arrives; 
open meeti ngs this week,
wrap-up Nov. 6

On Sunday, Nov. 3, the college wel-
comed the NEASC Accreditation visiting 
team members to campus. Faculty 
members are encouraged to review the 
written self-study as well as attend the 
Open Forum sessions. 

“The visiting team will be meeting 
with many of us throughout the days 
of the visit, Nov. 3–6, gathering infor-
mation. Your participation in these 
meetings is greatly valued and will give 
a clear picture of our purpose”—Ce-
lia Norcross and Cindy Brown, NEASC 
Study co-chairs.

Community Sessions

Faculty Open Forums 
Monday, November 4    
3–4 p.m. and 4–5 p.m.
Murdock Hall, Room 218

Faculty Drop-In Session
Tuesday, November 5    
10–11 a.m.
Faculty Center, Eldridge Hall

Staff Open Forum 
Tuesday, November 5     
2–3 p.m.
Murdock Hall, Room 218

Team Chair Report
Wednesday, November 6   
11 a.m. 
Murdock Hall, Room 218

NEASC Accreditation 
Post Visit Gathering
Wednesday, November 6
2:30–4 p.m.
Venable Hall, Gym



Seven members of the faculty are trying out Canvas, the course-management 
tool, for advising this semester, reports Gerol Petruzella, academic technology 
coordinator.

Along with their course pages, they each have a “class” of their advisees. They 
are using the Calendar-scheduling tool for appointment sign-ups, and other Canvas 
tools to make announcements and post advising resources and information.

The pilot project is one of the initiatives of the Advising Task Force, convened 
this summer to find ways to support and strengthen student advising.

In other action, faculty from English & Communications, Interdisciplinary Stud-
ies and Education held a coffee hour in the Faculty Center to review curriculum 
requirements that affect double majors. 

The goal was both to increase awareness of requirements affecting double ma-
jor and to strengthen inter-departmental relations. 

The Advising Task Force met twice during the summer, and reconvened last 
month. Faculty members include Susan Birns, Ingrid Castro, David Eve, Deb Foss, 
Justin Golub, Ben Jacques, Rita Nnodim, and Ann Scott.

AAUP invites conference proposals and journal submissions

The American Association of University Professors invites submissions of propos-
als for the AAUP Annual Conference on the State of Higher Education, June 11–14 
in Washington D.C. 

Topics may include campus equity issues, online education, pedagogical tech-
niques, strategies for improving conditions and academic freedom protections for 
contingent faculty—or other current topics in higher education.

Proposals will be accepted through November 30. 
The AAUP also seeks articles on academic freedom for the Journal of Academic 

Freedom--a peer-reviewed, online, open access publication—relating to --seeks 
scholarly articles relating to three clusters of topics: 

• Electronic communications and academic freedom 
• The abridgement of academic freedom in instruction
• The increased use of suspensions
The due date for papers is January 31, 2014.
For more information and details, visit The American Association of University 

Professors’ [ https://online.aaup.org/

Morning at Windsor Lake

Seven faculty ‘pilot’ Canvas for academic advising

‘Teaching diversity’ 
is topic of Teaching 
Roundtable Nov. 20

Chris Himes, 
STEM program 
manager and 
physics instructor, 
will lead a Teach-
ing Roundtable on 
Wed., Nov. 20 at 1 

p.m. in the Faculty Center.
The focus will be on teaching and 

learning in a diverse educational envi-
ronment. Dessert and beverages will be 
provided.

Come to learn and share approaches 
to effective teaching in demographi-
cally diverse classrooms.

Discussion topics include “micro-
messages,” in- and out-of-class interac-
tions with students, unconscious bias, 
and positive messaging in multicultural 
education. 

Teaching Roundtables will continue 
each month through the academic year. 
Upcoming roundtables will focus on re-
inforcing literacy across the curriculum 
and best practices in academic advis-
ing. To recommend a topic, call or email 
Ben Jacques, x5468.

TR
Teaching

Roundtable

Poster printed at The PRESS, used in the 
campaign to save St. Francis Church, one of 
the historic churches in North Adams, built in 
1863.
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Thank you, NEASC 
Self-Study Team

“Thank you to the nearly 100 
members of the campus community—
faculty, staff, and students—who have 
served on the self-study Standard 
teams. These teams worked for over a 
year and half reflecting on the eleven 
NEASC Standards and responded to 
each standard.

“The self-study reflects our shared 
understanding of the work we do, the 
progress we have made, and the chal-
lenges and opportunities ahead of us as 
we look ahead to the next ten years. “

—Celia Norcross and Cindy Brown, 
NEASC Study Co-chairs.

FC News adds its appreciation to all 
the faculty who served during the two-
year self-study process.

More Credits
Thanks to the following for volun-

teering to lead their respective domains 
in the Core Curriculum studies: Lisa 
Donovan, Creative Arts; Sharon Claffey, 
Self and Society; and continuing doman 
leaders Ely Janis, Human Heritage; 
Emily Mooney, Science and Technol-
ogy; and Adrienne Wootters, Tier III 
Capstone.

New history/political science profes-
sor Ben Taylor, was heard recently in 
an interview aired on WAMC-Northeast 
Public Radio segment on regional poli-
tics.

On Oct. 25 and 26, coinciding with 
the opening of the Feigenbaum Center 

for Science and 
Innovation, MCLA 
again hosted the 
COPLAC confer-
ence, showcasing 
the work of MCLA 
students and their 
peers from Eastern 

Connecticut State University, Keene 
State College, Ramapo College of New 
Jersey, SUNY Geneseo, and the Univer-
sity of Maine at Farmington.

Thanks to Graziana Ramsden, mod-
ern languages professor, and conference 
co-director, and all faculty and staff 
who made the conference possible.

Faculty Incenti ve Awards 
Announced 

Faculty Incentive Awards for 2013–
2014 were announced last week by 
Cindy Brown, vice president for aca-
demic affairs.

Open to full-time faculty, the reorga-
nized awards “are meant to stimulate 
and support existing and new lines of 
research, teaching and learning op-
portunities, and creativity among the 
faculty,” Brown stated.

The selection committee may recom-
mend up to three awards. Each award 
is either of a course release for the 
following academic year, or of an hono-
rarium at $3,000. The faculty member 
can elect either option. 

Brown also announced the addition 
of a new category—service, including 
advising—to recognize significant proj-
ects that may fall into this category. 

The Faculty Lecture Award, made 
every other year, will be given this year 
as well, at a value of $1,500. 

The awards may fall into any one of 
the following categories: Research, Cur-
riculum Development, Creative Proj-
ects, and Service, including advising.

Awardees will be chosen in consulta-
tion with a selection committee. Faculty 
may offer to serve on this committee, 
to be announced. 

For award guidelines, see attach-
ments to the announcement memo 
from Cindy Brown on First Class, or 
contact Academic Affairs. Deadline for 
submissions is March 17. Finished es-
say, not to exceed 20 pages, so that a 
final selection can be made. The essays 
will be due Monday, April 14, 2014.

Ambassador Andrew Young, Nov. 13, Church 
St. Center, 7 p.m.

The
Faculty
Center
Advisory Board
Susan Birns 
Lisa Donovan
Michele Ethier
Petra Hejnova
Ely Janis
Melanie Mowinski
Nancy Ovitsky
Graziana Ramsden
Gerol Petruzella
Dana Rapp
Adrienne Wootters
 Ben Jacques
 Program Director/Editor
 h.b.jacques@mcla.edu,  

Time to put the boat up for the winter. Do you 
have seasonal photography to share. Send 
photos to us and we’ll post them in the Photo 
Gallery on our ePortf olio web site.

Got News? Got Pics?
Send your news and updates for 

the Faculty Center News by email to 
Ben Jacques, English/Communications, 
h.b.jacques@mcla.edu, X5468. 

We also welcome your photos. Share 
your photos in the Gallery on our Fac-
ulty Center “Web” page in ePortfolio. 
Send news and “pics” to Ben Jacques or 
Gerol Petruzella.

3



Reti rement “bonus” 
is a bad idea

The state plan offering faculty $10,000 to retire by the 
end of the year sounds good at first. The faculty member 

would get a lump sum bonus. 
I’m thinking of all the Christmas presents I could buy if I 

took the state up on its offer to retire by the end of December. 
$10,000! Presents for everybody, and maybe enough left over 
to go on a cruise. What’s not to like?

On second glance, however, the Board of Higher Education 
offer is deeply flawed. I can understand where the state is 
coming from. Get relatively high-salaried faculty to jump ship 
early, and save the rest of their salary for the year. Looks good 
on the bottom line.

But what about the spring semester. Faculty are already 
scheduled for spring courses. Who’s going to pick those up? 
Rev up the search committees. We’ll find someone to cover 
the courses—even if we have to meet during the holidays, and 
we can pay them half of what we paid the retiring professor. 

At the least, we can hire more adjuncts. Doesn’t matter 
that they may have little or no experience teaching the spe-
cific courses. Doesn’t matter that the departments will have a 
bunch of students wondering what happened to their instruc-
tor and advisor. Doesn’t matter that this will cause turmoil 
and disruption.

How, then, could the BHE turn this into a good offer? Sim-
ply, offer the retirement incentive at the end of the academic 
year. Wouldn’t this make sense? It would cause little disrup-
tion, allow departments to prepare, and allow for a smooth 
transition.

The current BHE retirement offer is a bad deal. Bad for 
faculty and bad for departments.  And, most importantly, bad 
for students. 

—Ben Jacques, FC News Editor

Forum

October sunset
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Help!  I’m trapped in 2009!

 

OK, I realize that time is relative and 2009 really isn’t that 
long ago. I know some of you reading this have been 

at MCLA since before I was even born (1978). Some of you 
were already tenured faculty when I was carefully consider-
ing Reagan vs.. Mondale in my elementary school mock-
election (1984). I think some of you even reached retirement 
age while I was still skipping my college biochemistry class 
(1999). These are all great milestones and I commend all of 
my senior colleagues!  

But my concern isn’t for you. It’s is about me! I’m trapped 
in 2009! Don’t get me wrong. I liked 2009. The problem is 
that I’m kind of still there. Yet,  the part of me that is in 2013 
is in my sixth year at MCLA and is being reviewed for tenure!     

Warning to the Committee on Tenure: Please do not look 
at my MCLA webpage. If you look there you will think I am 
still in 2009 or you will think I haven’t done anything since 
2009! Please, believe me! This is not true! I have done lots of 
things since 2009.  

Warning to the NEASC: Please do not look at my web-
page. Truly, I and the whole MCLA faculty are much more 
current and active than this. We really do great stuff all the 
time!      

Warning to the American Mustache Institute: 1  Please 
DO look at my webpage. There is an awesome picture there 
of me and my bulky mustache  in front of a sign for “Bombay 
Hook.” Nice! You can link to that ‘stache photo because it is 
not going anywhere.  

So there it is. That is the part of me, mustache and all, 
that is trapped in 2009. The webpage that Amy Stevens 
helped me make in 2009 is still exactly the same today.   
Sure, it still looks OK. It is just old. In Internet years, it might 
as well be from 1994! I guess I should title this article “Help! 
I’m trapped in 1994! That makes me think I need to post 
another warning. 

 Warning to the prospective MCLA students interested in 
Environmental Studies: I realize my webpage is from 1994 
and may be from before you were born. But please believe 
me; we at MCLA are much more up-to-date than that. I 
don’t even have a mustache anymore! And my hair is well 
on its way to a respectable professorial gray!       

Perhaps this is part of some sort of test for tenure. Do I 
have the capacity to update my webpage? Well, back when 
Amy Stevens helped make my webpage, she offered to show 
me how to log in and make edits myself. When I realized 
this password would include access to pages other than just 
mine, I immediately declined. What if I accidently did some-
thing that put us on this list? I’m not ready for that kind of 
responsibility!  

 The word on the street is that someone in each depart-
ment is supposed to be a web champion to take care of 
updating the MCLA website. Surely, MCLA’s web presence is 
so much more important than this. If not, my web presence 
will certainly age gracefully!  Cheers to 2009 and 1994!

—Dan Shustack, Environmental Science
 
 



November in 
the Berkshires

Seasonal Photos 
by Ben Jacques
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